MEETING SUMMARY

Region 1 Meeting

September 19, 2016

The UNOS Region 1 meeting was held on September 19, 2016 in Worcester, MA.  Dr. Heung Bae Kim, Region 1 Councillor, convened the meeting and welcomed those in attendance. There were 79 individuals in attendance representing 84 percent of institutional voting members.  

OPTN/UNOS Update

Brian Shepard, UNOS Chief Executive Officer, provided the OPTN/UNOS Update which included the following information:
· Growth in donors and in transplants during the first half of 2016

· Increasing equity in liver distribution

· Background

· Final Rule

· Geography imbalances

· OPTN Board 2012

· Concluded the geographic disparity is unacceptable

· Requested evaluation

· Progress to Date

· Concept document released in June 2014

· Public Forums Sept 2014, June 2015

· Public Comment Proposal Fall 2016

· Liver Committee Work Plan 

· Establishing a National Liver Review Board

· Revise exception eligibility criteria, HCC

· Next Steps

· 3 proposals out for comment 

· Working together to ensure the proposals are coordinated and process is transparent

· Important for us to hear constructive feedback

· UNOS Data Services

· UNOS has expanded efforts to make data more accessible

· Surveys, data registries, and grants

· Customized STAR Files

· UNOS is building a Data Portal in Unet

· Many reports are free through the data portal, but UNOS statisticians can also develop more customized analysis

· TransNet

· 4 out of 5 OPOs are using TransNet

· Board voted to require TransNet use by July of next year

· UNOS API’s

· API’s allow one computer system to share data with another

· Development and testing of the Death Notification Registration (DNR) API have been completed

· UNOS has engaged with OPO EDR vendors as we have begun our API development for DonorNet

· Let your IT departments and your vendors know that you are interested in accessing the new functionality as it is developed by UNOS

· IT Board Backlog

· Number of projects in backlog seems to have peaked

· Number of projects in backlog peaked

· EOY queue stabilizing at a management size

· Aged projects noticeable smaller on tracking to 0
· UNOS Education

· UNOS Connect – new comprehensive learning management system

· COIIN (Collaborative Innovation and Improvement Network)

· HRSA funded pilot with the following objectives:

· Reduce the risk-avoidance behaviors that are associated with current monitoring system

· Remove current performance flagging criteria for participating kidney transplant programs

· Develop and test an alternative data-rich quality monitoring framework

· Support a Collaborative approach toward performance improvement and best practices

· Primary aim: Increase transplantation

· Next round of applications will be spring 2017 for cohort B beginning in fall 2017

· Composition of the Board and Committees

· The Board is conducting a review of the way we establish board and committee membership

· UNOS wants to create skilled committees with diverse backgrounds and options in a way that is transparent and trustworthy
Non-Discussion Agenda   **Proposals not presented or discussed
The Ethics of Deceased Organ Recovery without Requirements for Explicit Consent or Authorization (Ethics Committee) 
Beginning in 1993, the Ethics Committee (the Committee) developed a series of white papers that are available through the OPTN website. In 2014, the Committee began a systematic review of these white papers to evaluate if each of the white papers were accurate and relevant, and therefore valuable resources for the transplant community. The original white paper addressing presumed consent was produced in 1993, and was written in response proposed presumed consent legislation under consideration in Maryland and Pennsylvania with the following features:

· The potential donor is presumed to have wished to donate if he or she had not expressed an objection during the individual's lifetime;

· If the potential donor had not expressed a preference for organ donation, the objection of the next of kin is sufficient to preclude donation, even though the potential donor's consent is presumed;

· The recorded preference of a potential donor for organ donation overrides the objection of that individual's next of kin;

· All reasonable efforts are to be made to contact the potential donor's next of kin.

Of note, this white paper was written at a time when there was limited access to personal computers and soon after the advent of the World Wide Web (1990). The original white paper proposed using mail to object to presumed consent, and cited Gallop surveys from 1985 and research from 1976.

The Committee determined that this white paper was neither accurate nor relevant. Over the past year, the Committee completed a line-by-line review and a substantive revision of the white paper.  The white paper received a new title, contains new content addressing current issues with presumed consent which is supported by citations to current research and literature. 

This project was completed before the OPTN/UNOS Board determined that all types of guidance documents would require public comment (June 2016).  The Committee elected to follow the new process even though the requirement was not in effect at the time work on the project was completed.

Region 1 Vote – 13 yes, 0 no, 1 abstention

This white paper was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: December 6, 2016

Split Versus Whole Liver Transplantation (Ethics Committee)
Beginning in 1993, the Ethics Committee (the Committee) developed a series of white papers that are available through the OPTN website. In 2014, the Committee began a systematic review of these white papers to evaluate if each of the white papers were accurate and relevant, and therefore valuable resources for the transplant community. The white paper addressing split versus whole liver transplantation (2004) was determined to require revision.

Over the past year, the Committee completed a substantive revision of the white paper addressing split liver allocation which includes recommendations for changes to the liver allocation, an extensive set of citations, new appendices, and new illustrations.

Region 1 Vote – 13 yes, 0 no, 1 abstention

This white paper was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: December 6, 2016

Ethical considerations of Imminent Death Donation (Ethics Committee)
Beginning in 2014, the Ethics Committee (the Committee) coordinated an inter-committee work group to consider the ethical implications of Imminent Death Donation (IDD). IDD is a term that has been used for the recovery of a living donor organ immediately prior to an impending and planned withdrawal of ventilator support expected to result in the patient’s death. IDD applies to at least two types of potential donors:

(1) IDD might be applicable to an individual with devastating neurologic injury that is considered irreversible and who is not brain dead. The individual would be unable to participate in medical decision-making; therefore, decisions about organ donation would be made by a surrogate or might be addressed by the potential donor’s advanced directive.

(2) IDD might also be applied to a patient who has capacity for medical-decision making, is dependent on life-support, has decided not to accept further life support and indicates the desire to donate organs prior to foregoing life support and death.

The work group limited its focus to the first scenario involving an individual with devastating neurological injury that would require surrogate consent, and determined that this specific type of potential organ donation could be described as Live Donation Prior to Planned Withdrawal of Life Sustaining Medical Treatment or Support from a Neurodevastated Patient. This this report will use the shorthand phrase “live donation prior to planned withdrawal” or LD-PPW. This document will limit its focus to LD-PPW.
The work group’s motivations were to analyze whether, compared to existing practices of attempting donation after cardiac death (DCD), the practice of LD-PPW could:

· honor the preferences of the potential donor (if known, concerning organ donation or the potential donor’s end-of-life care);

· support the preferences of the potential donor’s family or surrogate; 

· increase the number of potential organ donors

· increase the quality of organs donated for transplantation

· increase the total number of organs available for transplantation

Based on published research, organ donation does not occur among a substantial minority of individuals for whom donation after cardiac death (DCD) is attempted.3
 For these unsuccessful DCD scenarios, withdrawal of life support leads to prolonged warm ischemia time that damages the organs, which are then not procured. While some tools to predict successful DCD exist, their predictive accuracy is uncertain.


4

 Occurrences of unsuccessful DCD may be viewed as both a lost opportunity for transplantation, as well as disappointing to the surrogates of the potential donor.


5

 In other cases, prolonged warm ischemia may damage organs that are transplanted, leading to post-transplant complications. Additionally, there may be potential non-brain dead donors for whom organ procurement is never attempted, because of the belief that DCD would be unsuccessful.

After a thorough examination of the potential of LD-PPW, the Committee ultimately determined that there could be circumstances where LD-PPW may be ethically appropriate and justified by the potential benefits to donors, donor families and recipients. However, based on the responses and substantial concerns from nine other Committees, the Ethics Committee decided to discontinue work on LD-PPW because of its potential risks at this time, due to a lack of community support and substantial challenges to implementation. In the future, it may be possible to adequately address those challenges through additional research or careful policy development or revision.

Region 1 Vote – 13 yes, 0 no, 1 abstention

This white paper was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: December 6, 2016

Consider Primary Transplant Surgeon Requirement – Primary or First Assistant on Transplant Cases (MPSC)
Primary transplant surgeons are required to have performed a set number of transplants and procurements as the “primary surgeon or first assistant.” Primary thoracic transplant surgeons must perform a certain number of these procedures as the primary surgeon, but the Bylaws do not specify this for abdominal surgeons. Considering this, and that the responsibilities of a surgical first assistant are not consistent across institutions, the MPSC has raised concerns that surgeons could qualify as a transplant program’s primary surgeon though they may have never performed critical surgical transplant functions that would be expected of a primary transplant surgeon leading a designated program. This proposal recommends that an abdominal surgeon applying through the clinical experience pathway must have performed at least half of the required transplants and procurements as the primary or co-surgeon. Additionally, this proposal recommends that all cases accepted towards transplant training program requirements should also count towards OPTN/UNOS Bylaws requirements for all surgeons applying through training pathways. Requiring all primary transplant surgeons applying through clinical experience pathways to have performed a certain number of transplants and procurements as the primary surgeon is intended to promote patient safety and improve outcomes by assuring that each transplant program is led by individuals who have sufficient training and experience in organ transplantation.

Region 1 Vote – 13 yes, 0 no, 1 abstention

This proposal was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: March 1, 2017

Updating Primary Kidney Transplant Physician Requirements (MPSC)
Fellowship training requirements have historically served as the foundation for key personnel requirements in OPTN/UNOS Bylaws. Primary kidney transplant physician requirements in the Bylaws have not evolved with nephrology fellowship training. For example, the Bylaws currently do not accommodate transplant nephrology fellowships longer than 12 months which have been developed for fellows wishing to pursue transplantation research during their training period, nor do they include requirements pertaining to the evaluation of living donors or potential kidney recipients which are now standard fellowship requirements. The goal of this proposal is to update the Bylaws to better align with transplant nephrology fellowship requirements.
Region 1 Vote – 13 yes, 0 no, 1 abstention

This proposal was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: Pending programming and notice to OPTN members
Discussion Agenda

Membership and Professional Standards Committee

Updating the OPTN Definition of Transplant Hospital
Updates to how the OPTN defines a transplant hospital are needed to better describe attributes requiring consideration by the Membership and Professional Standards Committee (MPSC) when it reviews OPTN membership and transplant program designation applications. A transplant hospital member is currently defined by OPTN Bylaws as “a membership category in the OPTN for any hospital that has current approval as a designated transplant program for at least one organ” and by OPTN Policy as “a health care facility in which transplants of organs are performed.” A lack of distinguishing detail in these definitions has proven to be problematic when assessing the membership of healthcare institutional configurations consisting of multiple hospitals performing transplants of the same organ type at geographically separated sites. The goal of this proposal is to better define the basic accountable unit in which organ transplantation occurs so that meaningful, accurate, and conclusive assessments can be made regarding transplant program performance with patient safety, patient outcomes, and overall compliance with approved OPTN obligations.
Region 1 Vote – 14 yes, 0 no, 1 abstention

This proposal was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: Pending programming and notice to OPTN members

Proposed Changes to the OPTN Transplant Program Outcomes Review System

There is a perception in the transplant community that the OPTN's current method for monitoring transplant program outcomes has contributed to members’ increasingly conservative behavior. 

Specifically, in order to avoid being reviewed for transplant outcomes performance, members are reportedly overly selective in patients they will list for transplant and the organs they will accept to transplant. This proposal aims to change this perception and associated behavior by modifying the system the OPTN uses to monitor and review transplant program outcomes for each organ type (excluding vascular composite allografts). The proposed system entails four tiers: the highest tier identifies programs with high hazard ratios that will initiate automatic Membership and Professional Standards Committee (MPSC) review; the middle two tiers represent routine, quality improvement program reviews and include a random selection component (50% and 10% probability, respectively, of MPSC review) for all other programs with worse than expected post-transplant outcomes; and the bottom tier represents programs performing as expected or better that the MPSC will not engage in outcome reviews. Based on transplant programs’ 1-year graft survival and 1-year patient survival hazard ratios, programs will be placed in the tier that corresponds with the worse result of these two analyses.

The top tier in this proposed system, which prompts automatic MPSC review, is defined by a higher hazard ratio threshold than what is currently used. Due to an increased likelihood of transplant program underperformance at this higher hazard ratio threshold, programs identified in this tier will initially be requested to complete a more detailed and expansive survey than what is initially requested of programs currently identified for MPSC review. The middle two tiers of this proposed system, which include a random selection component for determining which programs the MPSC will review, reflect a validation of quality improvement efforts that are already being undertaken by transplant programs prior to MPSC involvement. A transplant program’s recognition of the issues that may have led to more events than what is expected, and the quality improvement efforts enacted to address those issues, will be a primary focus of the MPSC’s reviews that are prompted by the random selection of programs within these tiers. Programs that are able to demonstrate ongoing and appropriate quality improvement efforts will be released from further MPSC review.

Changing transplant programs’ perception of the OPTN’s outcome review system is intended to minimize the unintended consequence of increasingly conservative selection of patients and organs for transplant, thereby supporting the OPTN’s strategic plan goal to increase the number of transplants.

Region 1 Vote – 14 yes, 0 no, 1 abstention

Region 1 Comments: 

The region feels that this MPSC proposal represents a noble cause and that action to address systemic risk-averse behavior in transplant is long overdue. However, some concern was expressed that this proposal may not ultimately be well-positioned to curtail members’ perceptions of the MPSC review system. 

MPSC reviews are currently regarded by members as punitive, and the region is skeptical that adding a random review component for programs performing satisfactorily is the answer to this problem. The region suggests that the MPSC change its formula for reviews in a way that better balances survival outcomes with waitlist mortality and rate of transplant at different severities of illness. 

The region also suggests that the proposed outcomes review system include a fifth tier that is prospectively inclusive of programs who implement new protocols with unproven outcomes. This tier would risk adjust for such protocols as transplanting organs from donors who test positive for Hepatitis C into recipients who test negative.

This proposal was not presented during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Transplant Program Performance Measures (Outcome Measures)

When the OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors approved the OPTN Strategic Plan in June 2015, they chose increasing the number of transplants as a high priority. The Membership and Professional Standards Committee (MPSC) has heard from the transplant community that the current post-transplant outcome review process creates disincentives for programs to transplant higher risk kidneys into patients for concern that the program will come under review if the transplants are not successful. While current risk-adjustment models appear to adequately adjust for the increased risk associated with use of higher risk kidneys, the perception remains. Data suggests that potentially hundreds of transplantable kidneys from higher risk donors are being discarded each year. Further research suggests that donor kidneys with similar characteristics to many of those discarded kidneys have been successfully used for transplant and may provide a better survival rate and quality of life than remaining on the waiting list for some patients.

In order to address this perceived disincentive, the MPSC is proposing an operational rule that would modify the current method for identifying kidney programs for outcomes review. The MPSC expects that this change would help eliminate concern that a kidney program would be identified for post-transplant outcomes review by the MPSC based on its performance in transplants using higher risk donor kidneys for higher risk recipients. Specifically, the MPSC would only make an inquiry to a kidney transplant program if the program falls outside the threshold for review of kidney graft or patient survival using all kidney transplants currently included in the analysis, and if they fall outside the threshold in an analysis of kidney transplants excluding higher risk transplants. Higher risk transplants would include any kidney transplant in a recipient with an estimated post-transplant survival (EPTS) score > 80 using a kidney from a donor with a KDPI ≥ 85. This two-step review process will avoid penalizing those kidney programs that are currently having successful outcomes with higher risk kidney transplants.

Region 1 Vote – 15 yes, 0 no, 0 abstentions

Region 1 Comments: 

The region supports this proposal, emphasizing that it is a good start and that changes to outcome measures for kidney programs are necessary to reduce organ wastage resulting from risk aversion. The greatest strength of the proposal is that it should result in older patients – and others regarded as higher risk – being considered more often for transplant.

There is concern that an 85% KDPI threshold is arbitrary and too conservative, and that many kidneys with lower KDPI scores pose risks that are not accounted for. The region suggests adjusting the review exclusion criteria to account for predicted outcomes in certain recipients.

Additionally, some members of the region worry that by excusing poor outcomes of higher risk kidney transplants, this proposal will inadvertently disadvantage candidates who are older and/or diabetic. Programs may feel encouraged to direct marginal kidneys to these candidates who are most likely to struggle post-transplant, thereby exponentially increasing their likelihood of experiencing graft failure and post-transplant mortality. 

If public comment is favorable and this proposal is approved by the Board of Directors, the region will be eager for UNOS to report post-implementation data on utilization and listing practices.

Committee Response:

The MPSC unanimously approved implementation of the operational rule for the June 2017 MPSC SRTR outcomes reports (37 support, 0 oppose, 0 abstentions). Although there are no revisions to policy or bylaws, the MPSC is providing an update to the Board of Directors regarding the proposal, the public comment received, and the action taken by the MPSC.
Prior to reaching this decision, the MPSC reviewed all of the public comments provided in response to this proposal. The public comments in their entirety can be found in Exhibit B. MPSC discussion yielded the following responses to the feedback provided:

· The proposal received support from almost all of the regions and other entities that provided comments.

· The MPSC appreciates the commenters’ review and support of this proposal.

· Without CMS alignment, may not see change in behavior.
· The MPSC acknowledges that this proposal would not affect CMS review or the SRTR reports. However, the Committee does not believe this is a reason to not move forward with the proposal. It is unlikely that programs will cross the CMS threshold for condition level deficiency based solely on an increased frequency of these higher risk transplants being performed since the factors defining these transplants are adjusted for in the SRTR risk- adjusted model used by CMS. However, if a program does come under review by CMS, it would have the results of both data analyses with and without higher risk transplants to evaluate the effect of increased use of these higher risk transplants on the overall analysis. In addition, if the proposal is effective in increasing transplants, CMS may follow the lead of the OPTN.

This proposal was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.
Effective date: June 2017 MPSC SRTR outcomes reports
Subspecialty Board Certification for Primary Liver Transplant Physicians

OPTN Bylaws require that a designated liver transplant program’s primary liver transplant physician must have “current board certification in gastroenterology.” The OPTN/UNOS Membership and Professional Standards Committee (MPSC) is increasingly receiving liver program key personnel applications that propose a primary transplant physician who meets all the Bylaws’ requirements except they have current board certification in transplant hepatology, with lapsed gastroenterology board certification. The MPSC generally feels that these individuals meet the intent of the key personnel Bylaws and that they are qualified to serve as a liver program’s primary transplant physician; however, it ultimately rejects these applications because the individual does not fulfill the explicit requirements in the Bylaws. Although not presented as frequently, the MPSC is also aware of a subspecialty board certification created for cardiologists by the American Board of Internal Medicine- advanced heart failure and transplant cardiology. This proposal recommends replacing the gastroenterology board certification requirement for primary liver transplant physicians with a requirement that they are currently certified in transplant hepatology, or have a pediatric transplant hepatology certificate of added qualification. The MPSC ultimately decided not to incorporate the advanced heart failure and transplant cardiology board certification at this time, but believes this will need to be reconsidered as this certification becomes more prevalent. Requiring board certification for a transplant program's primary liver physician that entails more transplant-specific training stands to improve outcomes and promote patient safety for candidates on the waiting list, living donors, and transplant recipients. Additionally, modifying OPTN Bylaws to reflect current practice helps promote the efficient management of the OPTN.
Region 1 Vote: 14 yes, 0 no, 1 abstention

This proposal was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: March 1, 2017
Thoracic Organ Transplantation Committee


Proposal to Modify the Adult Heart Allocation System 

The Thoracic Organ Transplantation Committee (the Committee) proposes modifications to the adult heart allocation system to better stratify the most medically urgent heart transplant candidates, reflect the increased use of mechanical circulatory support devices (MCSD) and prevalence of MCSD complications, and address geographic disparities in access to donors among heart transplant candidates. In response to significant comments received during the first round of public comment, and based on additional feedback and consensus-building after public comment, the Committee proposes the following modifications to the original proposal:

· Refining and tightening the qualifying criteria for candidates supported by veno-arterial extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (VA ECMO), percutaneous circulatory support devices, intra-aortic balloon pumps (IABP), and multiple inotropes to require evidence that these candidates are supported by these therapies for treatment for cardiogenic shock, rather than qualifying based on the presence of the therapy alone

· Criteria for determining presence of cardiogenic shock are based on American Heart Association definitions or the presence of end-organ dysfunction

· Placing additional restrictions on the duration for candidates may remain in statuses 1 through 3

· Candidates supported by the therapies above, which are intended for short-term, acute therapy for cardiogenic shock, will be limited to 14 days in the respective status unless the candidate exhibits contraindications to use of a durable device and has failed a weaning attempt 

· Clarifying which mechanical circulatory support devices qualify a candidate for certain statuses, including limiting status 1 to candidates supported for biventricular failure with surgically-implanted, non-endovascular devices

· Requiring regional review boards to review cases external to their region

· Limiting the proposed broader geographic sharing scheme for the most urgent candidates to donation service area and Zone A (instead of through Zone B) 

· Modifying the pediatric donor allocation sequence to limit potential negative impacts of the new adult heart allocation system on pediatric candidates

· Explicitly specifying the additional proposed data collection for the development of a heart allocation score in the future
Region 1 Vote: 2 yes, 5 no, 8 abstentions
Region 1 Comments: 
The region acknowledges the difficulty in solving the problem of disparity in access to heart transplants, and believes that this problem is largely owed to the lack of data necessary to reflect the current patient population. It is hoped that the data collection required by this proposal will facilitate a heart allocation score system in the near future, as the status stratifications put forward in this proposal remain problematic. 

The region strongly supports the move toward broader sharing, particularly the introduction of Zone A sharing in the first four match classifications.

The region opposes numerous components of the proposed status stratifications and offers the following feedback:

▪ The discretionary 30 day allowance of status 3 time for LVAD patients is arbitrary and unjustified; these patients are typically not sick enough to warrant such priority. Further, this level of priority invites gaming.

▪ LVAD usage is increasing, yet there are surgical alternatives emerging that allow these patients to be more ambulatory. However, the priority given to LVAD patients on the waiting list may encourage physicians to act against the best interests of their patients and implant an LVAD for the sake of obtaining status 3 priority, even when these patients would benefit more from an alternative therapy.

▪ The definitions of cardiogenic shock employed by this proposal are not in line with reality and are too liberal. It should be noted that these definitions also vary from program to program without consensus.

▪ The status 1 priority awarded to VA ECMO patients will lead to an overutilization of this therapy for the mere purpose of obtaining preferential position on the waiting list. Patients on VA ECMO experience poorer outcomes but will receive heart offers ahead of other patients who will likely benefit more from transplant.

▪ If status 1 designation must remain for VA ECMO patients, their time at this status should be capped at 14 days with no option for extending. Any patient who remains on VA ECMO for more than 14 days will not be suitable for transplant.

▪ The proposed status stratifications clearly cater to patients with Mechanical Circulatory Support Devices. While the region acknowledges that MCSD utilization is increasing, a disproportionate level of status preference is being given to these patients. 

▪ Many patients who will be awarded high statuses in the proposed system will be far less suitable for transplant than patients with lower statuses, indicating that the committee may have emphasized waitlist mortality too heavily over post-transplant survival. Given the national shortage of organs donated, it is concerning that this proposal will encourage allocation of hearts to patients who are unlikely to survive long-term post-transplant. 

The region recommends a third round of public comment for this proposal to further refine the perceived flaws in the status stratifications. However, it is emphasized that whatever system is ultimately approved by the Board of Directors, UNOS must proceed with a mechanism for rapid review of allocation practices, waitlist mortality, and post-transplant survival so that alterations can be made efficiently, as needed. 

Despite its disagreements with the status stratifications laid out in this proposal, the region is overwhelmingly supportive of all other aspects. There is particularly strong support for Zone A sharing. In a separate vote, the region moved to support the broader sharing and data collection components of the proposal:

Vote to support broader sharing and data collection as detailed in this proposal: 13 yes, 0 no, 2 abstentions

Committee Response:
This proposal represents over four years of work, two rounds of public comment and deliberate outreach efforts to the heart transplant community and patient advocacy groups, whose feedback has helped shaped this iteration of the proposal. Many of the compromises the Committee made respond to the first round of public comment are detailed in “How was this proposal developed?”
In the second round of public comment, six of the eleven regions supported the proposal in its entirety, and just two disapproved of it. The three remaining regions opposed certain aspects of the statuses but supported broader sharing. Several OPTN/UNOS committees reviewed the proposal: Minority Affairs, MPSC, Transplant Coordinators, OPO, Pediatric and Patient Affairs. All were either supportive or neutral of the changes made.
Cardiogenic Shock Indicators
The Committee solicited specific feedback from the community on whether the cardiogenic shock indicators, added after the first round of public comment in response to feedback from the community, were appropriate. The Committee adopted the criteria from the American Heart Association (AHA) definition of cardiogenic shock. Some commenters agreed with the definition, others felt the criteria was too liberal, unspecific and variable from institution to institution.

The STS supported including hemodynamic assessment as criteria for qualifying candidates supported by VA ECMO, percutaneous circulatory support devices, IABP, and multiple inotropes, but asserted that hemodynamic assessment alone does not define cardiogenic shock. The STS stated that additional criteria should be added to the hemodynamic assessment to reflect and document the clinical presence of tissue malperfusion.

The Committee discussed this feedback. It continued to agree that the AHA definition was an appropriate definition to incorporate. However, the Committee decided to add a 24-hour timeframe within which the physiologic indicators for cardiogenic shock must be met. Otherwise, the Committee did not make any changes to the cardiogenic shock definition.
Status 1: VA ECMO
Overwhelmingly, a majority of the status 1 feedback pertained to VA ECMO. Three sub-themes emerged: the initial qualifying period VA ECMO in status 1 should be limited to 7 days; VA ECMO should not be prioritized as high as status 1; and VA ECMO should not be included in the criteria at all; and those candidates should not be transplanted due to poor outcomes. Several commenters also suggested capping the qualifying time for status 1 at 14 days and not allowing these candidates an extension.
As this was perhaps one of the more controversial components of the proposal, the Committee debated several options. First, it considered removing VA ECMO from policy altogether and instead requiring transplant programs to request an exception each time. However, this would contradict two of the proposal’s goals: reduce waiting list mortality rates, of which VA ECMO candidates exhibited the highest; and reduce the use of exceptions to qualify for a status by better accommodating all candidate groups within the heart allocation system. Likewise, the next option the Committee considered, moving VA ECMO to a lower status, is not in line with the premise to stratify candidates by waitlist mortality. The Committee then considered keeping ECMO in status 1 for 14 days without the ability to extend, or keeping VA ECMO in status 1 but scaling back from 14 days to 7 days. Eliminating the ability to extend would disadvantage patients without options other than ECMO. Therefore, the Committee opted to scale VA ECMO back to 7 days, as this solution had the broadest community support. The decision to extend the criteria to 14 days following the first round of public comment was based on a majority (~80 percent) of survey respondents supporting that timeframe. However, during the discussions at the ISHLT annual meeting in April 2016, most attendees were in favor of keeping VA ECMO in status 1 if the qualifying period was limited to 7 days. In addition, throughout both public comment periods and at regional meetings, there was concern about encouraging the prolonged use of ECMO to the detriment of waitlist and post-transplant outcomes. Therefore, the Committee was amenable to changing the initial status timeframe and extension period from 14 days for these candidates to 7 days.
Heart Allocation Score
The Committee received general feedback during both rounds of public comment that the proposal still over-emphasized waitlist mortality and under-emphasized post-transplant outcomes. Developing a HAS to balance both emerged as a theme again during the second round of public comment. The ASTS pointed out that similar concerns regarding lack of data were expressed related to the lung allocation score (LAS) yet the Committee moved forward. The ACC was steadfast in its sentiment that a HAS is still the best solution to improve equitable distribution of organs to those in the greatest need on the waiting list. It asserted that a HAS would better determine need for transplant by identifying the sickest patients on the list who are anticipated to have good outcomes after heart transplant and avoids the potential use of therapies that may not be indicated and/or approved for certain patient populations. The Committee acknowledged these concerns in both rounds of public comment and concurs with the community that a HAS will ultimately be a great solution, but in the interim, it is imperative that the OPTN begin to collect relevant data that will inform a HAS in the future.
This proposal was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: Pending programming and notice to OPTN members

Operations & Safety Committee

Infectious Disease Verification to Enhance Patient Safety 
This proposal will require that OPOs, transplant hospitals, and living donor recovery hospitals conduct pre-recovery and pre-transplant verifications of infectious disease results for HIV, hepatitis B (HBV), and hepatitis C (HCV). Intestine recoveries and transplants will also require verification of cytomegalovirus (CMV) testing results.

This issue was referred to the Operations and Safety Committee (hereafter referred to as the Committee) from the Membership and Professional Standards Committee (MPSC) and Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) in 2014. Three living donor events had occurred where either a near miss or actual accidental disease transmission of HCV took place despite testing being completed.

In addition, the HIV Organ Policy Equity (HOPE) Act work group recommended that Operations and Safety continue its work on the infectious disease verification process to prevent inadvertent transmission of HIV from positive donors into negative recipients. The HOPE Act (effective November 19, 2015) allows special variances for research transplantation of HIV positive donor organs into HIV positive recipients. Another timely reason to adopt this proposal is an emerging practice of transplanting HCV positive organs into HCV negative recipients and then treating for HCV as new effective therapies have become available. As use of positive organs expands, verifications are needed to ensure that only willing recipients receive infected organs and to prevent accidental disease transmission.

**The committee is reworking the infectious disease verification proposal that was reviewed during the fall regional meeting.  The committee ONLY requested approval of reformatting existing requirements and clarifications to the current ABO policy.
Region 1 Vote – 8 yes, 6 no, 1 abstention
Region 1 Comments: 
The region acknowledges the need for infectious disease verification prior to recovery and transplant, as programs must be accountable for ensuring their patients’ safety. Further, it is strongly felt that most programs already perform such verifications in some form. 

There is overwhelming agreement that the operationalization of the recent ABO verification policy has created substantial burden and confusion on a national level, and that the prescriptive layers of this new proposal will only serve to add another level of complexity. The prescriptive nature of these verification policies threatens to cause “timeout fatigue”, where OR staff and surgeons are spending an excess of time filling out forms and trying to comply with overly involved policies while patient care is being neglected. This could create a far more dangerous environment for the patient than currently exists in the absence of a formalized verification.

It is felt that a number of the near-miss cases cited in the policy proposal, such as OPO transcription error, would not be prevented by the suggested verification steps. Until more guidelines are imposed on OPOs to submit complete, accurate, and timely testing results, errors will persist regardless of the efforts of transplant programs to verify the information provided to them. 

The region offers the following suggestions to the committee for consideration:

▪ Require a double-verification for OPO coordinators entering infectious disease results on DonorNet, a process that is akin to the verification already in place for DonorNet ABO verification.

▪ Provide a single unified UNOS checklist that is understandable and can be operationalized by staff who are have little or no experience in transplant and UNOS systems.

▪ Require infectious disease verifications only on known positive (Hepatitis B, Hepatitis C, HIV, and CMV- intestine only) donor cases.

▪ Allow video attestation of surgeons performing verification in the OR, as virtually everyone has video capabilities readily available on their phones.

Committee Response:

This proposal contains policy modifications to the recently approved and implemented ABO verification policies. These modifications are a combination of:

•
Modifications that were released for public comment as part of the infectious disease verification proposal. This proposal has been delayed for further development. These specific modifications received no negative feedback as they were not adding requirements but only reformatting existing requirements.

•
Clarifications and modifications requested as part of the committee’s post implementation evaluation of the ABO verification proposal. One proposed change provides clarification, other changes modify what can be used to verify items, and one change eliminates a verification requirement.

The Committee would like to move forward with the following modifications:

•
Rework of policy language allowing use of “organ tracking system” now defined     in OPTN policy for OPOs, transplant hospitals, and recovery hospitals

•
Rework of policy language that moves language containing who performs the verification into the existing table format versus list format (no change in actual requirement). This was done so that programs can cut out and use the tables as needed.

•
Modify language to alleviate confusion between acceptable source and source document. Source document is defined in OPTN/UNOS policy.

•
Modify language regarding use of donor identification band (and OPTN computer system) to identify OPTN/UNOS issued donor ID

•
Modify language to use the OPTN computer system for verification purposes in additional places

•
Add attestation as a method to verify correct donor organ/correct intended recipient for living donor recovery verifications

•
Remove requirement to verify organ laterality at pre-transplant verification prior to organ receipt in the OR.
This proposal contained policy modifications to the recently approved and implemented ABO verification policies. These modifications were approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting 

Effective Date:  March 1, 2017

Liver & Intestinal Organ Transplantation Committee

Redesigning Liver Distribution

Currently there is significant variation in a liver transplant candidate’s chances of receiving a lifesaving organ offer depending on where they live and the location of the transplant hospital where they are listed. In March 2000, the US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) implemented the Final Rule, which instructs that access to transplant “shall not be based on the candidate’s place of residence or place of listing.” The OPTN/UNOS recognizes that there are not enough organs for patients in need of lifesaving transplant and is invested in increasing the number of transplants each year by increasing donation, reducing organ discards, and improving OPO performance.

However, these efforts will not change the fact that the boundaries that currently determine the areas of distribution often physically separate areas with a greater number of candidates from areas with comparably more eligible donors. The result is that in some areas of the United States, candidates must reach a much higher MELD or PELD score in order to get a transplant. Among the current OPTN/UNOS regions in 2015, the difference in median MELD at transplant is as great as 12 points (35 vs 23), the equivalent of a 60 percentage point difference in the estimated risk of 3-month mortality without a liver transplant.

This proposal seeks to modify these boundaries to better match organ supply with demand, ensuring more equitable access for those in need of liver transplant regardless of their place of residence or listing. To prepare for this necessary next step, the OPTN/UNOS Liver and Intestinal Organ Transplantation Committee has been engaged in an inclusive, consensus-driven process to develop this proposal. The Committee proposes eight mathematically-optimized districts with additional priority of 3 MELD or PELD points for those candidates that are both within the district and a 150-mile radius of the donor hospital upon initial district-wide sharing. The Committee proposes district-wide sharing of adult deceased donor livers for all candidates with a MELD or PELD of at least 29 before introducing local (DSA) priority.

Region 1 Vote – 11 yes, 1 no, 3 abstentions
Region 1 Comments: 
The region strongly supports this proposal and applauds the efforts of the Liver and Intestine Committee in trying to design a fair and balanced allocation system in the face of glaring national disparities in access to liver transplants. The Final Rule disallows a patient’s place of listing from determining his or her chances of receiving a lifesaving transplant, and the reality is that a solution to this problem is long overdue.

Current regional boundaries, when employed in the allocation of livers, are arbitrary and ineffective. Heart allocation, for example, has adjusted to zonal sharing to accommodate geographic disparities in eligible donors and listed candidates, and liver allocation must follow this lead. Any impact of this proposal on small transplant centers, increased operational costs, or allocation inconveniences cannot dictate the conversation; the priority of the transplant community must focus on making organs available to the sickest patients in time to save their lives.

Some members feel that the MELD 29 threshold for zone sharing is too conservative and that the committee should consider lowering the cutoff to MELD 20 or 25. Additionally, many members also indicate that lab MELD scores deserve priority over exception MELD scores. Lab scores more accurately reflect a candidate’s medical urgency, and inconsistencies in exception points allowances are created when regions apply different standards in granting exceptions. There is concern that grandfathered exception patients will impact the consistency in distribution of exception scores. The region suggests that each match classification that references a MELD score be broken into two parts: lab MELD and exception MELD. As an example, match classification 3 for donors at least 18 years old would be divided to place lab MELD 29 in the donor’s district in a separate classification ahead of exception MELD 29 in the donor’s district.

One member expressed concern that this proposal would negatively impact smaller programs, causing many to shut down. In areas where patient populations are underserved, this will work to the disadvantage of these patients and very likely result in deaths.

This proposal was not presented during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Guidance to Liver Transplant Programs and the National Liver Review Board for Adult MELD Exception Review 

The MELD or, if less than 12 years old, a PELD score is used for liver allocation. The score is intended to reflect the candidate’s disease severity, or the risk of 3-month mortality without access to liver transplant. For some patients the risk of death without access to liver transplant is not accurately predicted by the MELD score. In these instances, the liver transplant program may request an exception score.

Most OPTN/UNOS regions have adopted independent criteria used to request and approve exceptions, commonly referred to as “regional agreements.” These regional agreements may contribute to regional differences in exception submission and award practices, even among regions with similar organ availability and candidate demographics.

The OPTN/UNOS Liver and Intestinal Organ Transplantation Committee (hereafter, the Committee) is currently pursuing the establishment of the National Liver Review Board (NLRB) to promote consistent, evidence-based review of exception requests. In support of this project, the Committee has developed guidance for specific clinical situations for use by the NLRB to evaluate common exceptional case requests for adult candidates with ten diagnoses, not all of which are appropriate for MELD exception. This supplements existing national guidance and replaces the regional agreements. Review board members and transplant centers should consult this resource when considering MELD exception requests.

Region 1 Vote – 11 yes, 1 no, 3 abstentions
Region 1 Comments: 
The region supports the elements of guidance delineated in this proposal and also the concept of the forthcoming complete National Liver Review Board proposal. 

A suggestion is offered that the National Liver Review Board proposal allow for ad hoc review board subcommittees, on the national level, to review specific diagnosis subsets, such as Small for Size Syndrome, which require more specialized expertise for adequate evaluation. 

The region is eager to see points guidelines for the diagnoses included in the guidance document.

This proposal was not presented during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting. The guidance is included in the NLRF proposal distributed for public  comment on January 23, 2017.

Changes to HCC Criteria for Auto Approval

The current criteria for automatic approval of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) exceptions for liver candidates is problematic, in that they apply to patients that may do well without liver transplant, those that have a poor prognosis after transplant, and potentially excludes patients that may benefit from liver transplant. Additionally, it has been widely shown that successful downstaging of HCC in selected patients is associated with excellent post-transplantation outcome.  However, language describing the eligibility criteria for candidates suitable for HCC downstaging through local-regional treatment is absent from current OPTN/UNOS policy, yet nearly all regions currently approve patients who present outside of T2 criteria and have undergone downstaging to within T2. This proposal seeks to make a more consistent national policy regarding HCC patients, increase equity in access to transplants and improve waitlisted patient and transplanted recipient outcomes through modifications to the current standardized HCC exception process.

Region 1 Vote - 10 yes, 0 no, 3 abstentions
This proposal was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting.

Effective date: Pending implementation and notice to members

Living Donor Committee

Modifications to Informed Consent Requirements for Potential Living Donors 
In February 2013, the OPTN/UNOS implemented the current requirements for the informed consent of living kidney donors. Informed consent requirements for living liver, pancreas, intestine and lung donors followed in 2014.  Since initial implementation, several developments support the need to update and clarify the current informed consent policy requirements including:

· Publication of new evidence on living kidney donor health outcomes 

· Consensus-based recommendations from professional societies that the new information regarding the health outcomes for living kidney donors should be disclosed as part of the  informed consent process

· Release of living donor program-specific reports (PSRs) by the Scientific Registry of Transplant Recipients (SRTR)

· Reports from living donor program site surveys identifying areas of existing policy language that have been frequently misunderstood by living donor recovery programs

The OPTN/UNOS Living Donor Committee (Committee) reviewed the informed consent requirements for living donors and  proposes clarifying existing requirements and adding other new requirements.   The proposal also includes related changes to the informed consent requirements for kidney paired donation, and modification and elimination of some related OPTN Bylaws requirements.

Region 1 Vote – 11 yes, 2 no, 2 abstentions

Region 1 Comments: 
The region agrees with the basic concept that living donor informed consent guidelines are overdue to be updated, and is particularly supportive of the post-transplant outcomes and SRTR data disclosure components of this proposal. 
Living donor follow-up is a cumbersome issue for transplant programs and it is felt that 100% success rates are virtually impossible to obtain. It is unlikely that many programs deliberately neglect to follow living donors post-transplant; rather, programs may make remarkable efforts, yet this statistic will always be at the mercy of patients who often refuse follow-up care. Follow-up rates are therefore misleading and not indicative of programs’ capabilities. 
The proposed requirement to disclose follow-up rates seems punitive and does not resolve any clear problem.
Committee Response:
The current policies for living donor follow-up are based on a Consensus Document from the AST/ASTS/NATCO/UNOS Joint Societies Work Group (7/15/11) which stated:
“The future of individuals who donate organs for transplantation is, by nature, unpredictable. Despite comprehensive and exhaustive living donor evaluative protocols, prognosticating the
long-term outcome for an individual donor is difficult. Conclusions surrounding the safety of living organ donation are primarily based upon single-center homogeneous patient populations or incomplete non-validated large data sets. While 2-year follow-up of living donors should not be expected to yield definitive data regarding the long-term safety of organ donation, the provision of limited data at defined time points provides value. For example, finding abnormal kidney function at one of these time points would be relatively rare but of great importance to both the donor and the transplant community.
An individual’s presentation to a transplant center with an interest in living donation should be recognized as the initial stages of a contract between two parties. The patient enters with the promise of an altruistic, selfless, and potentially life-saving gift of an organ for transplantation. The center promotes the safety of living donation and a genuine interest in the health of that individual beyond the date of donation. The parties together express an implicit trust in one another. As with all contracts, however imperfect, efforts must be made to ensure not only the expectations of both parties but also the spirit of the intentions that brought the two together. Mandatory follow-up at 6 months, 1 year and 2 years following surgery is the transplant
community’s responsibility to maintaining the public’s trust and demonstrating a sincere interest in that contract we share with current and future living donors. With statements of its need at the initial encounter with a potential donor and a concentrated effort at bringing the parties together at these 3 time points, the donor is more likely to appreciate the significance of ongoing contact with the health care system beyond year 2 and continue regular, yearly, preventive health care visits and to become their own health care advocate. Regular contact with the centers also allows the donor programs to become familiar with issues that develop after donation providing an opportunity to proactively modify education or procedures to manage these situations.”

The required thresholds for follow-up reporting are part of a separate policy, which is beyond the scope of this proposed informed consent disclosure. As articulated by the Joint Societies Work Group, the Living Donor Committee views follow-up as a shared responsibility of donors and

transplant centers. The existing informed consent policy includes language informing living donors of their responsibility to participate in follow-up. Disclosing to a living donor the recovery hospital’s follow-up rates as a component of the informed consent process would provide another opportunity to address the need for the donor to participate and collaborate with the center in two years of post-donation follow-up. The importance of center and donor effort is demonstrated by the progressive and ongoing rise in donor follow-up rates nationally since required thresholds began to be discussed in 2012 and implementation of the follow-up requirement. Feedback from the living donor community indicates a desire to be told this information. Notably, living donor recovery hospitals will be able to present their center-specific donor follow-up data and be able to respond to questions regarding the status of its follow-up.

The Committee had a lengthy discussion on how to address public comment regarding the proposed requirement for living donor recovery hospitals to disclose their living donor follow-up rates which is now public information on the SRTR web site. Committee leadership identified three potential options for the follow-up rate disclosure:

1.   Maintain the proposed requirement

2.   Change the proposed requirement to require disclosure that the center’s follow-up rates are available on the SRTR website

3.   Remove the proposed requirement

The Committee opted against only requiring disclosing the availability of follow-up rates are available on the SRTR website. Most members and especially the living donor serving on the Committee supported the proposed requirement to disclose follow-up rates. The Committee ultimately supported maintaining

the proposed follow-up rate disclosure but with a delayed implementation date (2/1/2109) to provide more time for living donor recovery hospitals to improve their follow-up rates.

During this meeting, the Committee received information on several initiatives under consideration or in development to help improve donor follow-up which included 1) adding new warnings for the Living Donor Follow-up (LDF) form in the Tiedi system to alert members if the LDF form being submitted will not meet the criteria for a complete form under OPTN policy and 2) UNOS’ Instructional Innovations department has developed a new electronic learning addressing living donor follow-up scheduled for release in late November.

This proposal was approved during the December 2016 OPTN/UNOS Board of Directors meeting with an amendment to remove the requirement to include follow-up rates.  
Effective Date:  Pending implementation and notice to members
